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Calendar Dates Our calendar usually covers six weeks or more from publication so please give us your dates in good 
time.  If you don’t want your event to clash with others why not check with us early? 
Advertisements We take no responsibility for the goods and services advertised in the magazine. 
Cover image: Photo taken by Ruth Yeeles at Barry Bull’s Memorial Celebration at the Tatsfield Composting Site. 
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EDITORIAL  
I would like to reiterate Vince’s words last month – “We are very fortunate, on the whole, 
in our village of Tatsfield. I hope that you can join with me in being extremely thankful 
for our local surroundings and the loving care of many toward their neighbours and the 
wider community”. My hope is that this continues over the forthcoming months as things 
will most certainly not return to the “normal” we once knew. It has been wonderful 
throughout this time to have had, on the whole, great weather, which has allowed us to 
get outside, let the sun warm our faces and absorb that much needed vitamin D which 
nourishes both body and mind! While COVID restrictions are slowly lifted we are all 
concerned about what will happen as we move into autumn and winter. As the weather 
becomes colder, as the evenings draw in, there is always a tendency to hunker down to 
keep the cold weather and the Tatsfield fog at bay! However, I believe that this year we 
will need to be more community minded than ever – not just practically (such as ensuring 
we help the more vulnerable in the village to get their shopping) but also emotionally 
(ensuring that people can get out for walks and ensuring there is someone to talk to), 
and also with an increased sense of social responsibility (we ALL have our part to play in 
helping to keep the virus at bay - washing our hands, wearing masks, keeping to the social 
distancing guidelines). 

As we are also learning, we all have to be adaptable – guidance can change from one day 
to the next. The children who returned to school before the summer holiday had to stick 
to their bubbles – and this will now be a new experience for the other year groups who 
returned at the beginning of the month. As our children (whether primary, secondary or 
on the cusp of leaving home) have had to learn to adapt to a new way of living, so we 
must continue to behave appropriately, to set the example for them, to support them 
through this time and help them come through it stronger and more resilient. 

Throughout lockdown has been very apparent the value that we place on books and 
reading. Villagers were leaving books at the end of their gardens and letting others know 
they could collect and share via Tatsfield Talk – for both adults and children. I love 
reading – especially a good murder! – and have read many during lockdown; but I have 
also dipped into others that made me stop, think and question myself as an individual 
and as a parent, marvel at people’s bravery etc. I thought I would share a few titles with 
you and also a few that my teenage daughters have read – perhaps you have read them, 
perhaps you haven’t, perhaps you would like to write in with your own recommendations 
– I’m always on the lookout for another book to try, and I am sure that many others are 
as well:  12 Rules for Life – An Antidote to Chaos; The Underground Railroad; The Nickel 
Boys; A Woman of No Importance – The Untold Story of Virginia Hall, WW2’s Most 
Dangerous Spy; The Natural Health Service; Little Fires Everywhere; The Last Rhinos – One 
Man’s Battle to Save a Species; The Elephant Whisperer; Fashionopolis – The Price of Fast 
Fashion and the Future of Clothes; Hell Bay – A Classic Novel of the Isles of Scilly; Hamnet. 
HAPPY READING. 

Tara 
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KEY HELPLINES 
Fraud: If you need to report a scam, please contact Action Fraud on 0300 123 2040 

Domestic Abuse: If you are at risk, please contact East Surrey Domestic Abuse Service in 
confidence on: 01737 771350 or the National Helpline 0800 2000 247 which is manned 
24/7. The Surrey Domestic Abuse Partnership is aware the measures to reduce the 
spread of Covid-19 will put survivors of domestic abuse at further risk. Being unable to 
leave the home will make accessing support even more difficult and being isolated at 
home with a perpetrator increases the risk of serious harm or worse. The Home Office 
has published advice and guidance for those who are experiencing or feel at risk of 
domestic abuse during the outbreak. 

In danger, need the police, but can’t speak? SILENT SOLUTION is a way for the public to 
access help in an emergency situation even if it’s not safe, or they are unable to speak. 
This solution allows someone to make themselves heard and let the 999 operator know 
the call is genuine. 

Bright Sky App: Bright Sky is an App providing support and information for anyone 
experiencing domestic abuse, or someone concerned about a friend or family member. 
In addition, the app is available for use by employers and service providers and includes: 

• A UK-wide directory of specialist domestic abuse support services 
• A secure My Journal tool to record incidents of abuse via text, audio, video or photo 

form, without any of the content being saved on the device itself 
• Questionnaires to assess the safety of a relationship, plus a section on dispelling 

myths around domestic and sexual abuse 
• Links to further resources and information on topics around domestic abuse 
  
You can download Bright Sky for free on the Google Play Store and App Store, where it 
is available in English, Polish, Punjabi and Urdu. 

Surrey County Council Helpline: If you need the help of volunteers and community 
groups, financial support, or help with prescriptions they can be contacted on 0300 200 
1008. 

Tandridge District Council: If you have a business, Tandridge are responsible for 
administering the grants and business rate relief that you may be eligible for. You can 
register on https://www.tandridge.gov.uk/Your-council/Coronavirus 

Food available for parents struggling to provide family meals: Those finding it hard to 
put food on the table are being encouraged to talk to their child’s school or early years 
setting, or to contact the Community Helpline set up by Surrey County Council to find 
out about the options available. There are various other sources of food available, 
including food banks and community fridges. In addition, food hampers are available for 
some families who need them and again schools will be able to help with allocation. 
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THE PASSING OF A BEST MATE  
Sandy Webster sadly passed away on Wednesday 22nd July. 
Anyone that knew Sandy loved him. He was very much part of Village life and only too 
ready to help anybody less fortunate than himself. He was the calm in any storm, a very 
dependable, clever and logical man. Sandy loved growing his own vegetables, and very 
successfully. His love of cooking and baking bread was second to none. You could 
guarantee that anything he cooked or baked was perfect. 
John Howard, Sandy and I were particularly close, and we regularly took trips away with 
our ladies to various destinations within the UK and Europe, which invariably finished up 
with all of us requiring bed rest for a week upon our return. Such good fun, and so many 
good laughs – far too many to mention. Sandy was a fine balance between me (motor 
mouth) and John (red herring specialist)! Whenever we met there was always a wind up. 
We all loved our trips to the pub. However, Sandy was a Scot! Despite this, he managed 
the English language very well, that was until he’d consumed more than three glasses of 
malt, whereupon he would revert to his beloved Aberdeen local dialect; at which point 
nobody could understand if he wanted another drink, the loo or a lift home! 
Sandy’s wallet was a marvel – every time he opened it you could hear the bagpipes 
playing. Similarly, when opening his glasses case, you could hear a rendition of “Roamin’ 
in the Gloamin’”! 
He used to enjoy Ken coming around to chop trees down – He always maintained that 
the sound of the heavy branches hitting the ground reminded him of caber tossing. 
His sudden passing has left a huge hole and all of us are in deep shock, not least his 
“Angel” – His dear wife, Elaine. 
Unfortunately, Sandy, it was your round next in the pub and I know you were a little 
concerned. Little did I know that you would go this far to avoid it! A gentleman and a 
scholar – love you forever mate. 
God bless, Trevor Smith 
 

GEORGE ASLETT   1939-2020 
It was a warm summer's day over 30 years ago when we 
were passing by a little cottage hidden behind shrubbery in 
the road where we still live, when we noticed a rather 
dishevelled man wielding a rusty old pair of shears making 
a valiant attempt to cut the hedge. That was our first 
meeting with George and was the beginning of a friendship 
with our family which lasted over many years. 

In those days George was a recluse. He and his mother lived 
in a ramshackle old property which the landlord wouldn't 
repair. It had no central heating, only an open fire with one cold water tap - a very spartan 
existence. 
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As a child George had suffered a blow to his head which resulted in epilepsy preventing 
him from any formal schooling. But this wasn't by any means a let-off.  Being physically 
strong he did a lot of hard labour for the household which meant chopping and cutting 
up firewood, digging the garden and growing vegetables and flowers. In his so-called 
spare time his father, an accomplished artist, sat him down and taught him to paint, 
mainly flower studies. He would spend hours at a time doing this under strict instruction. 

Upon his mother's death the landlord evicted him. As it turned out, this was a stroke of 
luck as the local council and social services got involved and re-housed him in what must 
have seemed a palace at the time, and in Tatsfield. Here he stayed happily for the rest of 
his life. 

Now in his 40's, George had acquired a freedom which he'd never had before, and he 
relished it! 

At times he found life difficult - he was also diagnosed with bipolar disorder, and was on 
many occasions taken out of circulation for both his own and other's welfare! He had a 
philosophical, humorous approach and took it all in his stride. He seemed to actually 
enjoy these "holidays" as he called them (in psychiatric hospitals) and spent many happy 
hours recounting very funny, colourful and surreal experiences he'd had when he was 
incarcerated! 

George loved nature and wildlife. This was reflected in his reading and painting. Like his 
father, he was an artist of considerable skill, and would go for long country walks with 
his old friend Michael Perry taking photographs which he'd use later in his paintings. 

Physics, quantum physics, astro physics, anthropology, zoology, science, biology, 
geology, mathematics and religion were just a few of the subjects he taught himself and 
he could discuss, inform and generally knock you into a cocked hat with his knowledge.  

A ramshackle, gentle, slightly wild looking individual, George was a familiar sight in the 
village and for the most part he got on well with everyone. He didn't, however, suffer 
fools gladly, and you wouldn't want to get on the wrong side of him - he could put people 
in their place with a very fierce expression and a few well-chosen words!! He was a very 
kind man and hated any form of injustice. Because of his love of animals, he decided to 
become vegan many years ago, long before it became fashionable. George was also very 
generous spirited, donating to many charities that he cared passionately about. 

He loved Tatsfield and was very lucky to have friendly and understanding neighbours 
who sometimes had to put up with quite a lot! His great love of music, especially classical 
and opera, led him to completely forgetting time and playing it far into the night, 
sometimes playing accompaniment on his mandolin or banjo! 

He was also heavily into recycling - only problem was he didn’t want to put it outside in 
the bin!  Hoarding was one of  his life’s pleasures! 

George was an unusual, eccentric, happy, blissfully unaware, interesting, intelligent, 
frustrating, lovable friend with no pretensions whatsoever. Thanks to Tandridge Council, 
social services and the mental health support he received, he was able to live life the way 
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he wanted and remained independent until the end. We will miss his chuckle and "Hello 
chick". 

Rest in peace George and you never know - there might just be a big recycling heaven in 
the sky! 

The Webster family 

 
 

 
 
  

TATSFIELD ONLINE 
Village website:www.tatsfield.org.uk 

Village facebook page: search for ‘Tatsfield Village’ on facebook 
Tatsfield Talk facebook group: search for ‘Tatsfield Talk’ on facebook, and ask to 

join to be able to view and post. 
Twitter: @tatsfieldtweet 

 
 
 

Congratulations to Sheree’s for stocking super Fairseat eggs packed in recycled 
plastic (recovered from the sea!) with the added bonus that the packaging is 

also recyclable. 
 

ATTENTION ALL TATSFIELD BUSINESSES 
Small office available to rent at the Aileen McHugo Building.  

Central village location. Parking available. 
For further details, please contact the Parish Clerk:  

clerk@tatsfieldparishcouncil.org.uk  
Closing date for submissions: 11th September 2020 by 5pm 

 
 
FREE DELIVERY OF FAIR TRADE PRODUCTS TO TATSFIELD 
 
Moyna is able to deliver most items from the Traidcraft catalogue -  
www.traidcraftshop.co.uk  
You can email her on moynabridge@yahoo.co.uk or leave her a message 
on 01883 716257. 
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TATSFIELD PARISH COUNCIL 
As I sit to write this it is 34 degrees and certainly HOT! HOT! HOT! And although the grass 
is brown and dusty, the flower beds in our village are looking beautiful. Thank you to the 
hardworking and dedicated team from TIB who have been amazing during the last 
difficult months and have adapted to work within the government guidelines. The Tatol 
bed and the paintings are an absolute triumph, and the planes above the pond the 
finishing touch. Well done to all involved.  

The addition of the picnic benches by the pond, organised by the Parish Council and 
kindly supplied by Alex Walker of Waylands Farm have been appreciated by all. 
Positioned under shady trees they are the perfect spot to meet your friends, have a picnic 
by the pond and of course enjoy a takeaway coffee and cake from Sheree’s Tearoom. 

The Parish Council held an extraordinary meeting in August as this is usually our month 
of recess, but we had two planning applications for us to consult on. 

Planning: 
TA/2020/1200 Little Orchard, 102 Paynesfield Road Erection of a single storey rear 
extension and extension to existing patio: No comment. 

Appeal: TA/2020/410 Holly Cottage Barnsfield Road Erection of two-storey rear 
extension single-storey extension and replacement front porch. The PC have already 
made objections on original application and have no further comments. 

Aileen McHugo Building 
We have at long last been able to start on the refurbishment of parts of the Aileen 
McHugo Building. Currently we are decorating the boardroom. A small team of Parish 
Councillors have been taking in turns with a paintbrush and roller! Hopefully the room 
will be ready for letting as soon as restrictions allow. A new boiler is being fitted during 
the last two weeks of August which will be more efficient and provide a reliable heating 
system.  

Fingers crossed, we are slowly coming out of lockdown and can make plans for the future 
activities in the village. It has been great to see The Ship, Bakery and Village Club reopen 
please support them and keep Local business alive.  

Meanwhile stay safe everyone! 

Kim Jennings  
Chair 
Tatsfield Parish Council (email: kimjennings@tatsfieldparishcouncil.org.uk)  
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TATSFIELD NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN 
IMPORTANT INFORMATION FOR ALL RESIDENTS  
The Steering Group and the Parish Council reluctantly agreed that due to the restrictions 
bought in to force over the COVID, pandemic that all work be paused on the 
neighbourhood plan. 

But now that there seems to be some light at the end of a very bleak tunnel we are 
intending to start the process again. We hope that the members of the committee that 
were with us at the time of the work being paused will come back to us. However, we 
would also welcome anyone else that would be willing to put some time in to the project 
for the benefit of the village for the next 20 years.  

To remind everyone, Tatsfield decided to prepare a Neighbourhood Plan so that we could 
set out a vision for the development of the village for the future. If completed and 
adopted our Neighbourhood Plan must be taken in to account by the Local Planning 
Authority at Tandridge District Council when they are considering any applications for 
development in Tatsfield. It is essential that the plan is written and that is serves to 
protect what the villagers love most about the village.   

An essential element of this project is to consult with the public (you) throughout and 
having completed one consultation earlier in the process we were readying for another 
consultation at the end of March, which of course we had to postpone due to the 
pandemic but we intend to bring these back as soon as we can. Your participation is vital 
to the success of the plan and harmony of the village and we hope you will share your 
thoughts with us at that time.  

As we are restarting the process, I wanted to remind you of the ways you can become 
involved or be informed of the process as it happens.  

1. You can join the steering group. We generally hold monthly meetings to 
discuss and progress the matters dealt with by the Topic Groups where you 
will see the work completed to date. 

2. You can join one of the Topic Groups as each of the Topics (below) focuses on 
specific areas of the plan. If there is one area that you feel particularly strongly 
about or have specific expertise to share then please get in touch. The Topic 
groups are: 

a. Community Facilities, The Local Economy and Transport and 
Infrastructure Whilst these topics are mainly completed they will 
need to be refreshed before final completion.  

b. Built and Natural Environment, and Housing 

If you feel you have some time, knowledge or experience to give to the village, check out 
the Neighbourhood Plan website  https://e-voice.org.uk/tatsfieldneighbourhoodplan for 
all you need to know as to where we are now. 

You can also email us at Tatsfield.plan@btinternet.com.   
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Contact one of the Steering group members for a no obligation discussion: 

• Chairman Martin Allen  martin_allen@talk21.com or Tel 577201 
• Vice Chair Susan Smale  sue.smale@yahoo.co.uk  or Tel 577660  
• Publicity Manager Jon Allbutt      jon@allbutt.co.uk  or Tel 577100 
• The Parish Council Chair Kim Jennings kim.jennings@tatsfieldparishcouncil.org.uk  

When we return to masterminding the Neighbourhood Plan we will need your help to 
try and secure what you would like the village to look like in the next 20 years, so please 
come forward and help us. 

PS. Since we have paused the process the Government has announced on the 4th August 
2020 in a press release:  

£1.3 billion investment to deliver homes, infrastructure and jobs 
Funds to deliver up to 45,000 homes, create up to 85,000 jobs and upgrade skills and 

infrastructure to help fuel a green economic recovery announced 

So, we need to know what your thoughts are about our proposed suggestion to build 
between 50–150 mostly small affordable houses in and around the borders of the village. 
Full details can be found on the website. We will be back with you (hopefully) later in the 
year with the rearranged consultations that we had to cancel earlier this year.  

Martin Allen, Chairman Neighbourhood Plan 
 
TANDRIDGE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
FREEDOM LEISURE 
Tandridge Leisure Centre in Oxted opened its doors on 10th August 2020, welcoming 
members back to enjoy the use of its gym facilities. The centre has opened the gym only 
at this stage; the studio is too small for socially distanced classes to be viable; the pool is 
currently closed. Other activities will reopen, on a phased basis, as soon as possible. 

De Stafford Leisure Centre should now be open. The gym will open as will studio classes, 
though some classes will take place on two badminton courts, which gives more space 
for social distancing and means they can offer classes to up to 30 people.  

All members must book a gym session before coming to the centre, with pre booking 
now available. Bookings can either be made online or by calling the centre’s reception 
desk on 01883 716717, selecting option 1. 

WARLINGHAM COMMUNITY RECYCLING CENTRE OPEN 
The Warlingham community recycling centre reopened on 1st August, along with all 
other Surrey recycling centres. The Warlingham centre accepts GREEN WASTE ONLY at 
the moment; no other waste can be accepted at this time and the re-use shops are 
staying closed. The recycling centre at Caterham is open and accepting black bag and 
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green waste only. More information, including opening times, is available on Surrey 
County Council’s website. 
 
BULKY WASTE COLLECTION – TBC 
Saturday 19th September 7.30am – 10.45am Village Hall Car Park. Please check the 
Tandridge District website for details. 
 
SHOWCASING OUR BUSINESSES 
As part of our Backing business campaign, which encourages people to shop, eat and 
drink local, we’ve been filming some of the local businesses in Caterham, Lingfield, Oxted 
and Warlingham, which are welcoming back customers. 
You can find all the videos on our YouTube site and we will also be sharing them across 
our social media channels. Please like and share them and tag us on Facebook at 
Tandridge Council and on Twitter @Tandridge DC. Thank you to all the businesses which 
agreed to be involved in the filming and to Creative Colony for producing such great 
videos, which highlight the range of businesses and demonstrate how hard they have 
worked to make their businesses safe and ready for customers. 
Please can I urge you to support our local businesses in every way that you can. We rely 
on them so much and we need to show our support to them to ensure that they continue 
to operate through these hard times and prosper well into the future also. The next few 
months are going to be a challenge for them so let’s all please support them. 

 
THREE HOURS’ FREE PARKING TO ENCOURAGE PEOPLE TO SHOP LOCAL 
To help support local businesses and encourage people to shop locally, from 12th August 
2020 Tandridge District Council are offering three hours of free parking in all our car 
parks, until 30 September 2020. (Bank Holidays and weekends will be free as usual.) 
If you need to stay longer than three hours in any of our car parks, details of the charges 
for parking are displayed on the car park tariff boards and can be found on our website. 
Under the new arrangements the car park charges will be: 

0-3 hours   Free  3-4 hours   £4.50  4 hours plus   £6.50 

 
SUPPORT YOUR LOCAL COMMUNITY AND WIN PRIZES 
With hundreds of fundraising events in the 
district being cancelled due to COVID-19, it’s 
more important than ever we continue to 
support charities and local organisations at 
a time when our most vulnerable residents 
need them most. 
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The Tandridge Together Lottery supports 160 registered local good causes, including 
community centres, sport clubs and charities, helping them deliver their valuable work 
for residents. 

All the profits from the £1 lottery ticket you buy goes directly to your chosen good cause. 
By supporting our lottery, players have raised more than £181,000 for local charities and 
voluntary organisations. To buy tickets, or register as a good cause, 
visit www.tandridgelottery.co.uk or call 01883 460555. 
 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT REORGANISATION 
The Government has announced that in the Autumn of 2020 it will be publishing a White 
Paper proposing a framework for Local Government in England. Indications are that it 
will contain proposals to move away from the current 2 tier District/Borough and County 
Council model.  

In anticipation of this, Surrey County Council, Tandridge District Council and all Surrey 
District Council Leaders have written to the Secretary of State putting forward views on 
what model they wish for any new Council in Surrey. Copies of these letters are on the 
following pages and also can be found on the Parish Council website. If you would like 
copies emailed to you then please let me know on the usual email address below. 

Although the white paper is not expected to propose any specific changes to the current 
model of Parish Councils, such changes to the County/District & Borough structure will 
of course have implications for how Parish Councils work with the district and county 
council.  

Although there has been much wringing of hands, raised voices and objections about the 
number of unitary authorities suggested for Surrey, that being one, there seems to be a 
very strong and growing opinion that unitary authorities make common sense to small 
District Councils like Tandridge who will benefit from being part of a larger authority.  
 
Seminars are being arranged for all Councillors during September; all Parish Council 
Chairs in Tandridge will be invited to attend and listen to the arguments and propose 
ways forward – this is intended to be for the benefit of local council tax payers. At the 
same time, of course, we are hoping to save millions of pounds for the treasury against 
the costs of running the system as it is - which barely receives enough government funds 
to cover what is needed now, let alone for the future. 

I will of course keep you updated on any developments with regards to this important 
matter but do please join the debate and have your own say and input. 

 
If there is anything you think I can help you with please contact me accordingly.  
Cllr Martin Allen 01959 577201 cllr.martin.allen@tandridge.gov.uk or 
martin_allen@talk21.com 
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CLAIRE COUNTINHO, EAST SURREY MP 
As we continue to come out of lockdown, I hope we can hold on to the wonderful 
community spirit that helped so many.  I have been working with MPs from across the 
country to explore how we can further empower and support communities like yours in 
Tatsfield. I’d like to say a big thank you to everyone who has taken part in the Community 
Survey on my website.   

Last month I was also delighted to host a meeting between community leaders in East 
Surrey and Danny Kruger MP – previously an advisor to David Cameron and Theresa May 
on communities and now leading work on this area for the Prime Minister.   

As you may know the environment is one of my top local priorities. I recently enjoyed 
answering constituents’ questions as part of ‘The Time is Now’ Climate Change 
campaign. This has inspired me to have a ‘Greentember’ - for the whole of September I 
will be particularly focussing on the Environment. I will be litter picking on the 5th 
September in Caterham, and on 25th September in Horley. On the 28th September, I will 
also be hosting a virtual open Q&A on the Environment with Zac Goldsmith, Minister of 
State for the Environment at DEFRA and a long-standing champion of green issues in 
Parliament. I will also be continuing work to push for the extension of our Surrey Hills 
Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty. Please email me or follow my Facebook page to join 
these and other initiatives.   

The past few weeks have been a particularly anxious time for students facing their A 
Levels and GCSEs. I have been in contact with schools and students to communicate the 
appeals process and to urge flexibility from universities. I will continue to feed all your 
views in to Ministers and do not underestimate the disruption that COVID has caused to 
this years’ school cohorts.   

Lastly, I hope you all enjoyed the Eat Out to Help Out scheme in August. I have visited a 
number of businesses over the last few weeks which are bouncing back from lockdown 
and understand the huge amount of effort they have put into re-opening safely.   

I was also pleased to launch a Local Economic Taskforce with my East of Surrey neighbour 
Crispin Blunt MP, and with the leaders of Tandridge and Reigate and Banstead councils 
and the Chief Executive of our LEP. To date we have helped prepare for our high streets 
reopening, pushed for a greater share of public funding and are currently working with 
local job centres on the employment challenges ahead. 

Prior to the pandemic, I had been holding travel surgeries with a plan to visit each town 
and village across East Surrey. As lockdown restrictions relax, I am visiting local 
businesses as they start to reopen. I also hold regular MP surgeries by telephone – if you 
need any help please do email or call me. Thank you all for your kindness, your 
community spirit and your patience through this time. 

You can contact me at: Claire.coutinho.mp@parliament.uk; Tel - 0207 2195972; or 
sign-up to my regular newsletter at https://www.clairecoutinho.com  
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TATSFIELD VILLAGE HALL 
The Village Hall is re-opening in September for most of its regular users 

(not all regular users are choosing to return as yet). 

The Hall’s Management Committee will be  
keeping the position under review. 

Anyone with enquiries about hiring the hall should contact the  
Bookings Secretary, Helena Garcia MacLeod 

Email: tatsfieldvillagehall@live.co.uk 

Tel: 07983 011028 

 

TAGGERS KEEP BUSY 
We hope that you will enjoy our latest virtual exhibition  
and that items will be added in the coming weeks. 

We have not been able to meet up of course but are  
planning our new 2021 calendar.  

We hope to run a socially distanced workshop in October if regulations allow. 
More news next month. 

If you are interested in joining our group or exhibiting your work under our aegis 
please get in touch with me on 07815775859. 

Many thanks to Sue White for her technical assistance. 

Carol Gaskell 
https://tatsfield-art-group.weebly.com/exhibition-august-2020.html 
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TATSFIELD MASK MAKERS 
Thank you to all the villagers who have so generously supported our efforts to provide 
face coverings for the village and to raise funds for the community! Now that the 
Government guidance makes face coverings mandatory in indoor spaces, and that many 
high street and online retailers are selling good quality cotton masks at reasonable 
prices, we will be resting our sewing machines for a bit! 

We have produced almost 1,000 masks, often producing more than 50 in a day! We are 
very grateful to Sheree and her team for taking on the distribution and donation 
collection for us. (Big thanks we couldn’t have done it without you. x) Our last delivery 
of masks stock went into Sheree’s store in August and when they are gone, they are 
gone!  

Thank you again for all your support, for all of you who hunted through your sewing 
boxes for elastic when supplies were short and raiding your cupboards for fabric for us 
to recycle into fantastic colourful masks.  

We are very excited to announce that we have made £2,600 for good causes in the 
community. We have already bought a bench for Sheree’s tearoom, £500 will be 
earmarked for a Village picnic celebration for all when the guidance allows (probably late 
Spring/early summer 2021). Further donations will go to the Christmas lights fund, The 
Not So Young Club and The WI. 

It’s great to see people out in our masks, so if you happen to see a woman smiling with 
her eyes in the supermarket behind a mask, it could possibly be one of us happy to see 
them in good use! 

Thanks again Tatsfield, stay safe.  

Tatsfield Mask Makers - Kim Jennings, Bobby Pinchin and Tracey Syrett 
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NOT SO YOUNG CLUB 
The Tatsfield Not So Young Club members are currently enjoying 
slowly getting back to normal and seeing their much-loved 
families. It has been a challenging year for our members as many 
of them live alone and they are extremely thankful to everyone who has offered help 
and assistance during lockdown. 

Hopefully we will not go into another peak and can soon start to plan a safe meeting. 

The committee are still looking for new members and helpers, if anyone would like to 
join us then please contact Sue. 

Many thanks and keep safe. 

Sue Dowse   07816110929   notsoyoung100@gmail.com 
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LITTLE ACORNS PRE SCHOOL 

We hope everyone had a lovely summer and enjoyed the fantastic 
weather! We can’t wait to welcome back our Little Acorns along with 
lots of new faces for the start of a new academic year. 

From September we’ll be using ‘in the moment’ planning which involves a 
lot of child lead play. We’ll also be utilising our outdoor play area as much as possible 
with a range of new activities. We’re looking at ways that we can enhance our outdoor 
area and wonder if anyone in the village has recently had some trees cut down and would 
be able to provide us with some stool size stumps- please do get in contact with us if so! 

The current guidelines suggest that we’ll be able to offer our popular breakfast club again 
in September and we look forward to seeing all of our Tatsfield School pupils again after 
such a long time! We are continuing to closely monitor the latest guidelines and we will 
of course contact parents if there are any further changes that will affect this. 

We would also like to wish all of our leavers the best of luck as they make the step up to 
‘big school’- we will miss you all very much but know that you’ll relish the new challenges 
that reception class has to offer. 

If you would like to enquire about a preschool place for this term please do get in contact; 
we’ll be happy to answer any questions you may have and we can now safely arrange 
visits outside of our preschool hours. 

Thank you for reading! 

The Little Acorns Team 
office@littleacornstatsfield.co.uk 
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ST MARY’S NEWS   
We are pleased to report that a short weekly Holy Communion service (with no hymns) 
has recommenced in church with effect from Sunday 9th August. Our 10am service by 
Zoom Video Conference also continues at present. For up to date details, please access 
our weekly notice sheet via the link on the homepage of our website. At the time of 
writing, the Millennium Hall remains closed as a result of Government limitations on 
numbers who can meet indoors in groups. For further information or if we may be able 
to help in any other way, please contact us on 01959 577289. 
Revd Vince Short 
 

St Mary's Church is open for private prayer at 2pm-5pm on Wednesdays 
Visitors are required to wear a mask. Please also read and follow the safety guidelines 
by the entrance porch, including the use of the hand sanitiser provided on entry and 
exit. The building is still a little bare due to health and safety considerations. 
 

Our regular Open the Bible All Age services continue on Zoom  
The next service is at 10am on Sunday 6th September. 
 
 

Lectio Divine – weekly Bible reflection 7.30pm-8.00pm Wednesday by Zoom 
Recommences Wednesday 2nd September, led by Chris and Ellen Goldsmith. We listen to 
a Bible passage being read and then share a word or phrase that stands out for us. After 
listening again, participants have the opportunity to comment on why they chose the 
particular section, which always proves interesting and often educational.    
 

Welcome to our new colleague in the Limpsfield and Tatsfield Team of churches 
We extend a warm welcome to Revd Paul Perkin and his wife, Christine, following their 
move to Limpsfield Chart, ready for Paul to commence as Vicar of St Andrew’s at the 
end of August.  
 

Food Bank Update 
Thank you to everyone who has given so generously in a food or a monetary way to 
enable us to support Christ Church Brixton. The next delivery there is planned for 24th 
August. Clients at Westerham food bank have increased and they are anticipating some 
further increased demand when the current furlough arrangements unwind. If anyone 
would like to know specific items that they need or would like to donate, please contact 
me on 01959 577864.  Hilary Vale 
 

Harvest at St Mary’s 
Service arrangements for Sunday 4th October will be finalised nearer the 
time but we will in any case be collecting contributions for foodbanks. 
Here is a note of suitable items: Christ Church, Brixton, are particularly glad 
of the following which go in their ‘store cupboard’ and provide the makings 

of a simple meal for those in immediate need: rice, pasta (including pot noodles) and tea 
bags; breakfast cereals; cans of protein foods including baked beans, tuna, sardines, 
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meatballs, meat pie, stewed meat; cans of tomatoes and canned vegetables such as 
carrots and peas’ canned fruit and fruit cocktail, packets of custard, jars of jam. 
 

Flower arranging team 
We do hope you are all keeping well and that we will be able to contact you soon 
regarding re-starting of the rota, now that a vague glimpse of normal is on the horizon. 
Ann   577207      Jan   577659 
 

Records 
11th August Baptism of Jessica Thorpe 

11th August Baptism of George Munns 

15th August Baptism of Edie Thorpe 
 

St Mary's Church 100 Club results for the July draw 
91.  A Long £23.75   85 . C Hancock £14.25   41.  M Broughton £9.50  St Marys  £47.50 

St Mary's Church 100 Club results for the August draw 
28. S Cook £23.75   62. M & L Lambert £14.25   97. B Heffernon £9.50  St Marys  £47.50 
 

Looking outwards 
Thanks to the generosity of our supporters, we were able to include Welcare in our 
recent donations to charities. Here is an extract from their acknowledgement: 

"Thank you so much for your much-appreciated donation to support our work with 
children and families in East Surrey. We have continued to work throughout lockdown 
and began a phased return to work from our centres from 22nd June……please pass on 

our sincere thanks…….With best wishes, Anna" 
 
 

St Mary’s Church Website: www.lttm.org.uk  
 

  

EMERGENCY INFORMATION – DEFIBRILLATORS 
The following Automatic Emergency Defibrillators (AEDs) are available in and 
around Tatsfield. No prior training is required as instructions and audio guidance is 
provided: 

Village Hall, Tatsfield, 24 hours a day 

Crossways Court, Tatsfield, 24 hours a day 

Mayfield Stables, Ricketts Hill Road, Tatsfield, 24 hours a day, on left hand side of 
entrance. 
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 FILM SHOWS AT THE VILLAGE HALL ARE BACK! 
 

Yes, Curzon Country Cinema will be back here with “Military Wives” on Saturday 12th 
September. Doors will open at 7pm and the programme will start at 7.20pm. All social 
distancing and other Covid 19 measures will apply. Masks are to be worn please. The 
number of seats will be limited, so it will be necessary to book and pay online - at 
www.curzoncountrycinema.co.uk. Tickets are £5.  

 
 

“Military Wives” was released in March. It follows in the tradition of other British films 
such as “Calendar Girls”, “Brassed Off” and “The Full Monty” (whose director, Peter 
Cattaneo, made this film too). It tells a story based on true events. A military unit serving 
in Afghanistan leaves families behind, and a group of women join together to ease the 
time of separation by forming a choir for mutual support. As unexpected friendships 
develop, music and laughter transform their lives, helping each to overcome their fears 
for loved ones in combat. The film culminates in a moving performance at the Festival of 
Remembrance at the Royal Albert Hall. Leading parts are played by Kristin Scott Thomas 
and Sharon Horgan, names many of you will recognise. 

A date for your diary – the October film will be “1917”, showing at 7.30pm on the 17th. 

Bob David 
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BARN THEATRE, OXTED 
These are the events we hope to have at the Barn Theatre in September and October. 
Obviously, this is all very fluid at the moment and is totally dependent on us being 
allowed to open so please check that the event is going ahead before you turn up! 

SEPTEMBER 
Magicians Live – Magicians Live on Stage (A breath-taking magic and mentalism theatre 
show designed to blow-your-mind). Saturday 5th (7.30) (Tickets (£13.50 - £16.500) 
available from www.barntheatreoxted.co.uk or 01959 561811) 

KHW Company – Musical Showstoppers (An evening showcasing some of the most 
memorable songs from the world’s best loved musicals). Sunday 6th (7.30) (Tickets 
(£10.00) available from www.barntheatreoxted.co.uk or 01883 331400) 

Oxted Comedy Night (When did you last have a good laugh? Change that and come and 
see Mike Gunn and the comedians from House of Stand Up). Saturday 12th (7.45) (Tickets 
(£12.50 - £17.50) available from www.barntheatreoxted.co.uk or 01959 561811) 18+ 

OCTOBER 
The New Foxtrot Serenaders – The Giants of Jazz (From Dixieland to Swing, featuring 
the music of Louis Armstrong, Bix  Biederbeck, Ella Fitzgerald, Duke Ellington, Count Basie, 
Glenn Miller, Benny Goodman, Woody Herman, Fats Waller and many more). Saturday 
10th (7.45) (Tickets (£16.00) available from www.barntheatreoxted.co.uk or 01959 
561811)  

Information pertaining to all the above shows can be obtained from: 
www.barntheatreoxted.co.uk or 01959 561811 
 

TATSFIELD PFA 100 CLUB 
Congratulations to the winners of the Tatsfield PFA 100 Club for the following draws in 
2020:  

June: 
1st Prize: David Parker £49.50 
2nd Prize: Michael Evansnn £33.00 
3rd Prize: Brian Wiggins £16.50  

July: 
1st Prize: Gary Heasman £48.00 
2nd Prize: Gary Weaver £32.00 
3rd Prize: Justin Naughton £16.00 

Thank you for supporting sport in Tatsfield. If you know of anyone who wishes to join the 
100 Club (for a modest £6 per month) or if you would like additional numbers then please 
contact me at les.eames@ntlworld.com 
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THE OXTED ROTARY CHARITABLE TRUST IS NOW OFFERING TO HELP 
FAMILIES LIVING WITH A DISABILITY 
It’s a year since we launched our Grant Scheme to help single parent families and a lot 
has happened since then. We’ve received applications and awarded funds toward a 
varied selection of projects that the families we’ve helped would not otherwise have 
been able to afford. For instance, we provided one mother with a dehumidifier to help 
dry out the dampness in her baby’s bedroom and another with a short break at the 
seaside with her two children, one of whom had never had a holiday. School uniform was 
featured in one applicant’s request for her teenage daughter and funds for the son of 
another mum to enable him to attend a summer Scout camp. 

These and more have given our club the chance to bring a little bit of happiness to many 
families in need around Oxted and, judging by the generous donations that we have 
received, it seems as if our efforts have met with your approval.   

We received donations from the grown-up daughter of a single parent, a gentleman who 
wanted to help local families and one via our Facebook page. As a result, we now use a 
Donate facility on our Facebook page and by using Facebook’s payment platform to 
process your donation, we pay no fee, so you can be sure that 100% of your donation 
goes straight into our charity fund for the benefit of local families. 

Sadly, we are now faced with arguably the most extreme circumstances since WWII and, 
because of social distancing rules, we can no longer be as active as we were.  People have 
been affected in different ways, so we modified our Grant Scheme to specifically help 
those single parent families directly affected by the epidemic and called it CoronaCare in 
the Community. That scheme has been running for some weeks but there are several 
other local agencies offering similar help, so we have now decided to extend our scheme 
even further and target another social group, namely those families living with a 
disability. 

This scheme is being launched as you read this article and any family on a low income 
and living with some kind of registered disability or chronic illness can apply, just so long 
as they meet the criteria. Applications must be for the benefit of the family as a whole 
and the applicant’s family must live in areas where the Rotary Club of Oxted & Limpsfield 
operates. Locality has been a problem because we have received several applications 
from families living outside of our area of operation, although still within Tandridge, and 
we have had to turn them down. This does not sit well with us, so we have teamed up 
with a number of other local agencies and are now able to refer such cases on. This 
means that even if you are not successful with an Oxted Rotary Grant, you may still be 
eligible to receive help from another source. 

So, if you are a single parent, struggling to bring up your family in these hard times, or a 
family affected by a disability, you can apply for a grant now by contacting our grants 
administrator on grants@oxtedrotary.org.uk and requesting an application form.  
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NIGEL’S NATURE NOTES 
Our first item of correspondence, this month, is from Shelly (Bashford). Has the tropical 
weather brought us an exotic visitor? (20.07.20): 

   ‘Hi Nigel. I hope you are keeping well. Do you have any idea what this is? [Video 
recording provided.] At first I thought it was a very fast butterfly/moth, but it had a 
loooong nose like a hummingbird! Never seen anything like it before but I’m hoping you 
might have’! 

I have on a couple of occasions, Shelly, and I can say without doubt, that this is a 
Humming-bird Hawk-moth. A great sighting! They fly over from the south of France, so 
I'm sure this one is very grateful for the nectar it's feeding on. The numbers that arrive 
vary greatly each year; sometimes there could be less than 100, in other years there 
could be thousands. I expect with the heat we've been having there may be quite a few 
around this summer. Unfortunately, I haven't seen one this year - yet! 

   ‘Wow! That’s pretty amazing. I’ve never seen one before but will keep an eye out for 
more. We counted over 40 butterflies on the buddleia then this little fella flew in. If I 
wasn’t on the pathway I would have missed him. We have quite a lot of activity in the 
garden at the moment; the Hedgehogs are still about, as is the Tawny Owl and an 
abundance of frogs! Long may this beautiful weather continue!’ 

It’s always good to know that people are actually reading these notes! Here’s an email 
from a new contributor, Peter Fawke (26.07.20): 

   ‘Evening Nigel. I always read your notes in the magazine and thought I’d drop you a 
line. I live at 59 Paynesfield Road and we get the usual birds you’d expect. Latest 
customers on our feeders are a pair of Jays that come to feed together. We also have two 
Pheasants that are getting so tame it won’t be too long before we can hand fed them. 
We can tell them apart as one has a slightly bluish tint on his wings. Wonder if they have 
been reported in other gardens looking for the best offer!’ 

Good to hear from you, Peter. Jays are such beautiful birds, aren't they? We are lucky to 
see just one, now and again, here in Greenway, so I think you are very fortunate to have 
a visiting pair! No other reports of tame Pheasants. Looks like they are all yours. Enjoy! 

Of course, summer wouldn’t be the same without some form of butterfly report from 
our resident explorers, Ruth and Jim (Yeeles). Here, they bring news of an uncommon 
butterfly that has chosen to take up residence in our own ‘back yard’ (02.08.20): 

   ‘Glad to see the return of Nature Notes in the last Parish Magazine. Welcome back! 
Thought you’d be pleased to hear that a Brown Hairstreak (finally) turned up on the 
reserve [Hill Park] after much anticipation. This species has slowly been spreading 
eastwards through Surrey, but despite annual winter egg-searches we’ve found no 
evidence of it breeding locally. Imagine our surprise and delight when we stumbled upon 
this beauty while doing our survey last Wednesday. We were extremely lucky because 
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this elusive butterfly spends most of the time high up in the tree canopy and is seldom 
seen. It was very obliging and happily posed for us while nectaring on Hemp-agrimony. 
It was still on the same plant when we returned after completing our walk two hours 

later! This looks like a male and, unlike 
females, don’t tend to range very far, 
suggesting that we may have a local colony.  
This brings our species count for the reserve 
up to 30.  Not too shabby, I think you’ll agree. 
Ruth and I will keep our eyes peeled and 
fingers crossed for further sightings.’ 

Excellent news, Jim! Thank you so much for 
sending it in, and what a great photograph! 
Do you think the appearance is as a result of 
any particular change in the locality? Any 
deliberate planting of sloe? Any change in 

hedge-cutting procedure? Incidentally, my species count is currently 11, so I guess 30 
isn't too bad! 

   ‘Although it is a seldom seen butterfly, findings from winter egg surveys over the past 
few years are suggesting that it is more widespread than previously thought.  As you 

know, many eggs are lost each year when 
hedges are annually flailed to within an inch 
of their lives.  Knowing that there are colonies 
not too far away, we try to keep our stands of 
Blackthorn at varying age structures because 
Mrs BH is very fussy where she lays and often 
prefers the younger growth. We manage the 
Blackthorn by laying, coppicing or complete 
removal when it starts to compete with the 
chalk grassland fauna.  No planting is 
required as it suckers readily and can be very 
invasive.  We’ve found the tree-popper 

[mechanical tree sapling extractor], kindly funded by our Parish Council and modelled 
here by Ruth, an invaluable tool in our scrub management work over winter.’ 

Thanks for these additional notes, Jim. I've just watched a video about tree-poppers. 
Apparently, their use becomes quite addictive. Not sure where Ruth is? Don’t worry, 
she'll be out tree-popping! 

Autumn’s here, but it’s not too late for your summer news. Be bold, be brave - send it 
in! 

Any news or views? Contact: nigelshaw2000@hotmail.com 
Alternatively, drop a note in to ‘Primrose Ridge’, Greenway. 
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THE NIGHT SKY IN TATSFIELD – SEPTEMBER 2020                                         
If you look due south early in the month around 9.30 pm you will see Jupiter and Saturn 
just fifteen degrees above the horizon. Jupiter is the more luminous of the two and 
slightly to the west (right) of Saturn. They were both at their closest to Earth during July 
so are just past their best but Jupiter, in particular, is still very bright. As the month 
progresses, they are slightly further west each night. There are two reasons for this. 

Firstly, all planets have a motion of their own around the Sun and in the main this causes 
them to move slowly to the east over the course of weeks, months or years depending 
on whether you are watching the closer, faster moving planets like Mercury or Venus 
who naturally move more swiftly because they are nearer the Sun as explained by 
Kepler’s Laws of Planetary Motion. The movements of these two planets are subtly 
different from the others because they are the only ones that lie within the Earth’s orbit. 
We can leave them as a subject for a later date and for now concentrate on the planets 
Jupiter, Saturn, Uranus and Neptune that lie beyond the Earth’s orbit. 

As I discussed previously when the Earth and another planet reach a point when they are 
closest together astronomers refer to that as “opposition”. Around this time the planet 
in question appears to stop its eastwards motion and move back the way it came before 
once again halting and then resuming its easterly journey. This is known as “retrograde 
motion” and, depending on the planet, can last from two to five months. Of course this 
is a very gradual process given the distances to the outer planets although Mars is 
comparatively fleet of foot when compared to the sedentary pace of Neptune. This most 
distant planet takes almost 165 years to complete one passage around the Sun and has 
only done this once since its discovery in 1846. It’s worth remembering that one of the 
arguments against an Earth centred universe was the inability of that system to account 
for retrograde movement. 
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Retrograde motion has nothing at all to do with the planets themselves, this apparent 
backward loop is caused by the Earth catching up and passing a slower moving planet on 
the inside track so to speak. This is shown in the diagram which is incidentally not to scale 
but demonstrates why the planets appear to move as they do. As Earth and Jupiter 
approach opposition and with the two planets at positions number 1 they appear against 
the background stars to be at point A. Then with them both now at number 2 they would 
seem to be at point B. By the time they are at number 3 Jupiter reaches its first stationary 
point (point C) before seeming to move backwards. If you follow the rest of the process 
you can see how the retrograde loop appears. The second stationary point is at point E 
before normal service is resumed. 

The second reason for the gradual westward movement of the planets, and indeed the 
majority of the sky, is something that we’ll look at next month. 

Don’t forget to look in the east after 10pm during the second half of September to see 
Mars a little way above the horizon. It’s growing in brightness as the Earth moves in for 
a closest approach (“opposition” as mentioned above) in mid-October. 

Brian Mills FRAS  

 
THE TATSFIELD GARDENER IN SEPTEMBER 
Our weather continues to defy the long-term average tables with record temperatures, 
both maximum and minimum and hardly any rain. The long-term average rainfall for July 
should be 51mm, this year in Tatsfield it was just 38mm; and for August the average 
should be 58mm, but in Tatsfield we only had 0.6 (by the 13th). Between 8th to  13th 
August the minimum night time temperature did not go below 18C and peaked at 22C 
on 11th; the highest maximum temperature in Tatsfield was 36.8C on the 10th and 11th 
August. 

With reports of neighbouring water companies running out of treated water and leaving 
households without a supply for days it is even more important to conserve our own 
supplies. Please do not be lulled into a state of comfort if we have some heavy rain! This 
dry spell could continue into the autumn and even then, we will need a good supply of 
winter rain to replenish our reservoirs and local chalk aquifers. Using water butts (if they 
have captured any of the heavy showers) and waste water before turning on the tap; 
watering early or late (watering in the heat results in a big loss by evaporation); soaking 
the ground around a plant once a week works better than a light watering every day. It 
is also important to remember that even if soft plants (bedding plants, salads and leafy 
vegetables) are kept watered they can still suffer major damage to foliage when 
temperatures are very high, the soft foliage just can’t cope with the fierce sun and the 
heat. 
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I am hearing lots of stories about the 
courgettes that got away – thanks to 
Tara for her pics! A single courgette 
plant is enough to provide an adequate 
supply for a family and yet we do tend 
to plant more and then wonder what to 
do them all! As Tara found out, if you 
take your eyes off them, they suddenly 
become marrows! The problem here is 
that big courgettes are tough, full of 
seeds and can taste quite bitter. I 
wonder why more gardeners are not 
growing the round courgette. They are 
much tastier, available in green and 

yellow colours, grow more slowly up to the size of your fist so you won’t need a 
wheelbarrow to move them! They are ideal for slicing and frying, putting in a vegetable 
stew like a ratatouille, they can be hollowed out and stuffed with a wide range of 
ingredients; why not make a note now to try them next year? 

This has been one of the best years for growing; fruit, vegetables and garden plants have 
all thrived providing you were able to keep them watered – don’t say I didn’t warn you 
about how hot and dry it was going to be! Our hedgerows have a big crop of blackberries, 
crab apples, damsons, sloes; if you are going out to pick nature’s bounty please take just 
enough for your needs and leave some for the local wildlife! 

Jon Allbutt 

 

  

35cm long; 
55cm circumference; 
weight 3.6kg/7.9lbs 

More like triffids than 
 courgette plants! 
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TATSFIELD IN BLOOM  
As you know, our special displays this year around 
the village are Tatsfield’s way of commemorating 
the 80th anniversary of the Battle of Britain. 
Tatsfield in Bloom planned to mark this with a 
public event with Biggin Hill Airport on 10 July. 
However, the restrictions resulting from the arrival of COVID-19 meant that we had to 
change our plans, reducing the scope of the event and our invitations. 

 

It nevertheless went ahead on 10 July, at the Tatol bed, the site of our major displays, 
hosted by Tatsfield in Bloom’s Vice Chairman and with several other speakers - the 
Mayor of Bromley and representatives from Biggin Hill Airport and Tatsfield Parish 
Council and a local priest, Wendy Harvey, who closed the event with a blessing. Also 
present were Ben Holmes, the artist who had painted the three large boards at the Tatol 
bed, and Simon Cook who had made the model warplanes displayed above the village 
pond. A video of the event was made by a local photographer and can be seen via this 
link - https://vimeo.com/437438598. 

The displays are now being watered and cared for by a rota of village people and this will 
continue through into September. 

The Organising Committee are very grateful for the help and 
support from our volunteers and sponsors and we hope their 
hard work is appreciated throughout the summer season. 

Jill Hancock (577622) 
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BARRY BULL REMEMBERED 
On Saturday 8th August a “Thank you” 
celebration was held in honour of Barry Bull 
who was such a wonderful boon to the site. 
A newly built part of the site has been named 
“Barry’s Corner” and from here Martin Allen 
and Jon Allbutt, from the Tatsfield in Bloom 
(TIB) group, addressed Mary (Barry’s wife) 
and all who had assembled. They thanked 
both Barry and Mary for their participation in 
village life for the past 51 years, they stressed that Barry had been one of the pace setters 
for developing the compost site, and how important Barry and Mary have been to the 
TIB group with their advice over many years. Jan Akhtar and Lesley Bennett presented 
Mary with a card and flower posy on behalf of TIB. 

Mary Bull movingly replied “I cannot thank you all enough as everybody has been 
fantastic, and I think that this is the most fantastic village you could live in. I have had so 
many telephone calls all saying “if you want anything, ring me”. Neighbours, Sue and 
Rob, have been fantastic and that’s all I can say”.  

The tributes continued with Martin Allen - “Barry was one of the early composting 
pioneers at the Borough Road site in the middle of Tatsfield and he made a book on 
everything that includes when the site was moved to its present position in the Approach 
Road. Barry titled himself as our CRAP man - Community Recycling Administration 
Person. As long as the compost site is here, we will always remember him. There is a 
special plant in a large pot that is now placed in Barry’s Corner and if you happen to walk 
past the place and see it wilting please water it. There is also a nice bird feeder on a stand 
because both Mary and Barry were keen on feeding birds.  

Phillip Brett then said “It’s a real pleasure to do this for Barry, he was a lovely bloke. I 
think it’s fair to say that his enthusiasm and his optimistic nature kept the composting 
site going through difficult times and so if you give a drum roll, here we go” and with that 
Phillip removed a cover and exposed carved words in white wood read “In Memory Of 
Barry Bull”. It was beautifully carved by Phil himself. 

Revd Vince Short said “It’s a privilege to be here to remember Barry. I have been in 
Tatsfield for just over three and a half years and by the time I came to the composting 
site, Barry was in charge of the teas and coffees. Recalling his career as a whole, some 
people will remember he did many things as he started his life as a Lyons Tea Boy and so 
we could say that he went from Lyons Tea Boy to Tatsfield’s Compost Tea Boy.”  

Barry is sadly missed by everyone, but the event was a lovely way for everyone to 
celebrate his life.  
Dave Bishop 
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COMPOSTER’S CHRONICLE 
Thank you all very much for keeping to the social distancing rules. The site has been 
running smoothly and we are building up a plentiful supply of compost. 

As most of you are probably aware, one of the founding members of the Composting 
Scheme, Barry Bull, passed away earlier this year. Barry was involved from the Scheme's 
inception in 2001 until 2019 when he had to call it a day due to deteriorating health. To 
mark his amazing contribution to this local community group, we have dedicated an area 
near the entrance of the site to him. It includes a planting and a bird feeder in recognition 
of Barry's interest in nature. A small gathering was held on Saturday 8th August (close to 
Barry's birthday) where his name, carved in wood, was unveiled. 

Looking forward, I would mention that the last Saturday for bringing green waste to the 
site is 26th September, although team members will be on site during Saturday mornings 
in October if anyone wants to avail themselves of compost. We will reopen for green 
waste on 3rd April 2021. 

Finally, it is with some personal sadness that I would advise that Phil and Helen Brett are 
moving in September from Tatsfield to Bexhill. Phil has been our team-leader for the last 
two years and we will miss his dedication and drive as well as his woodcraft skills, 
resulting in the transformation of the site with the installation of the new bins and 
containers he produced.  

We wish Phil and Helen every happiness in their new life in Bexhill. 

Hints and Tips for using the composting site: 

• Please separate waste three-ways into soft green which does not need shredding, 
tough green for shredding and woody for shredding. 

• We will always try to take all your compostable waste, but it helps us if you can try to 
limit it to no more than a large builder’s bag or equivalent in any one week. If you 
have a larger amount, please get in touch with me in advance. This will allow us to 
manage the waste more efficiently. 

• Please keep any soil and especially stones out of any waste for shredding as these are 
both bad news for the shredders’ blades. 

• Using our compost will greatly improve your soil and helps us pay our bills! 

Rupert Eales-White    570985   ew@rupertwriter.co.uk 
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ONE HUNDRED YEARS AGO 
In the last edition of the magazine, I 
wondered whether anyone had any 
information about the enterprise known 
as ‘Herbal Service’ which, from the 
1940s till the 1960s, placed 
advertisements for various types of 
herbal tobacco in newspapers across the 
country. The ‘H.S. Smoking Mixture’ was 
promoted as containing no nicotine or 
saltpetre and was sold from Lusted Hall 
Lane, Tatsfield. 

Four Tatsfielders who remembered the 
enterprise got in touch to tell me that it 
was based in a wooden bungalow on the 
western, Biggin Hill, side of Lusted Hall 
Lane, roughly opposite the entrance to 
what is now Kemscott. The site was 
transformed by new housing half a century ago. I was also given the name of someone 
in Biggin Hill itself who would know more, but, sadly, I learned that he had recently died. 
 
It was earlier this year that I ‘re-discovered’ an assessment of our village from some time 
ago. How things have changed! Really? 
 
TATSFIELD:   OUR ADVANTAGES AND WANTS 
“Tatsfield, at an altitude of some 700 to 800 feet above the sea level, situated among the 
famous Surrey hills, though not generally known, is a delightful health resort. It has a 
tonic bracing air, good especially for those suffering from lung diseases, among other ills 
to which poor, afflicted humanity is heir. Particularly is it free from fogs in the winter, and 
thus the visitor has the advantage of a clear, sharp air to tone up his system, whether he 
be really ill or nervously broken down. Within easy reach of London, it offers an ideal 
place of rest for the overwrought, and for those who desire to recuperate their health by 
a stay in the country. Its scenery is on the whole, somewhat wild; the rises and dips of the 
hills give it variety. 

Looking Westerham way from the quaint old church of Tatsfield a magnificent panorama 
meets the view. Lying at the foot of Tatsfield it would seem in the early morn as if the 
white, fleecy clouds had fallen on the town and village, and the blurred trees and houses 
peep forth in weird black forms. The hills rise one above the other and stretch right to the 
coast line, growing fainter and fainter till they melt in purple grey with the sky. 

There are delightful walks in the vicinity of Tatsfield. Westerham, a nice, compact little 
town, only some four miles distant; Upper Warlingham six miles, before coming to which 
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one passes through Worm’s Heath, a perfectly charming place for outings and picnics, 
while within walking distance is Cudham, a noted fruit-growing district, and very 
beautiful; Keston, Knockholt, and other equally picturesque places are quite close at 
hand. 

The high roads to Croydon and Bromley afford pleasurable cycle rides. To those who do 
not care for walking and do not use a cycle or have not the leisure, transit is somewhat 
difficult to outlying districts, but this could easily be overcome with a little enterprise, for 
the high roads offer splendid facilities for the institution of motor and coach services.  One 
private individual has, with laudable spirit, already started in small way a coach service 
to Bromley, Westerham, Oxted, and Godstone. This, it is be to hoped, is the harbinger of 
better things to come in the way of transit to other centres of life. 

Though Tatsfield is so delightfully placed, it is singularly lacking the ordinary comforts of 
modern civilisation, the want of which undoubtedly keeps visitors away. It is surprisingly 
strange that with flints in abundance and close to hand, the roads in the village and 
streets are simply atrocious. In the wet weather and winter months the roads become 
one floating mass of mud to the discomfort and annoyance of those resident there. A few 
private owners have made spasmodic attempts to remedy this state of things, but until 
the private owners and the Parish Council meet and mutually come to some equitable 
agreement and take the roads properly in hand, this serious inconvenience will go on. The 
high roads are splendidly kept. Another grievance is the want of a proper system of 
lighting for at least the main roads: some steps were recently taken in this direction at 
one of the Parish Council meetings, but whether it will be gone on with seems somewhat 
doubtful. 

But, perhaps the chief and most serious drawback is the want of a proper water supply. 
It a curious fact that while the West Kent Waterworks, the Kent Waterworks and the 
Woldingham and Chelsham Waterworks supply the precincts of Tatsfield. This boon is 
denied to Tatsfield itself. The dawn of a better day is, however, at hand, and this much 
needed necessity of life will come to pass, and Tatsfield will be provided against the 
inconvenience and discomfort of a dry summer such as experienced recently entails upon 
people who are not even supplied with proper tank storage. 

The time has come for Tatsfield to awaken out of its Rip-Van-Winkle-sleep, and arouse 
itself to the natural advantages which it possesses, and with a little energy and enterprise 
to make it one of the most delightful places within sound and call of one of the greatest 
cities of the world”. 

Such was the assessment of life in Tatsfield which appeared in the Dorking and 
Leatherhead Advertiser on October 8th 1904! 
 
Ian Mitchell, Tatsfield History Project - Tatsfield.history@talk21.com Tel: 577376 
Our website address is:  http://e-voice.org.uk/tatsfieldhistoryproject/ 
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TATSFIELD PARISH MAGAZINE – 25 YEARS AGO 
This month we continue our review of the magazine as it was in 1995. This was a time of 
change for the magazine. It has evolved several times since then, and we would still love 
to hear your thoughts! Please email tatsfieldpm@gmail.com 
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